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Type: Managers' Reports 

Recommendation
 THAT the City of Greater Sudbury approves the Downtown
Sudbury Business Improvement Area Association's request to
make the full sidewalk patio pilot program a permanent program; 

AND THAT staff be directed to prepare an amendment to By-Law
2011-218 to allow for full sidewalk patios based on the
considerations outlined in this report; 

AND FURTHER THAT the City implements an incremental fee
structure as proposed by the Downtown Sudbury Business
Improvement Area Association, and amend By-Law 2011-218
accordingly. 

Finance Implications
 If approved, the City would implement a gradual escalating
payment fee structure for these patios with the first year waiving
100% of the fees. Any road occupancy permit fees or building
permit fees would continue to be charged. 

Background

The Downtown Master Plan and Action Strategy defines downtowns as “the historic and symbolic heart of a
community, the reflection of a city’s image, pride and prosperity. They are the meeting place for the entire
city, where all types of different people come together to celebrate and share common experiences. A
healthy, active, successful downtown makes a positive statement about the prosperity of a city, sending a
confident message to future residents, businesses and investors.” As expressed through the master plan,
the City’s vision for the Downtown is a “renewed and re-energized Downtown that has become a confident
advertisement to the world about the city’s rich offer.”  

On January 20, 2014 the Downtown Sudbury Business Improvement Area (BIA) and representatives from
Peddler’s Pub at 63 Cedar Street presented to Operations Committee and requested that a new type of
patio be allowed at this establishment on a pilot basis. The new type of patio, which exists in other
municipalities, involves the occupation of the entire sidewalk adjacent to the business establishment and the
construction of a replacement sidewalk around the patio area in the travelled portion of the municipal
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construction of a replacement sidewalk around the patio area in the travelled portion of the municipal
right-of-way. These replacement sidewalks typically occupy on-street parking spaces.  At this meeting, the
Operations Committee expressed support for a pilot project at 63 Cedar Street. 

Peddler's Pub, Downtown Sudbury BIA and City staff worked together to implement the pilot at 63
Cedar. This involved the establishment of application requirements and the creation of a new application
and approval process. This process was modeled after the City of Barrie precedent. 

As part of this process, Peddler's Pub was required to submit engineering drawings for the replacement
sidewalk and meet various conditions as part of the approval (e.g. patio allowed from May 1st to October
15, patio will operate during normal business hours, maintain appropriate levels of insurance, etc). A key
element of this process was public consultation. The applicant was required to consult with owners and
tenants within a 60 metre radius of the establishment and provide evidence of the consultation to the
City. This ensured that neighbours were aware of, and had the opportunity to provide feedback on, the
proposal.

The application was approved in May, 2014. The full sidewalk patio at Peddler's Pub officially opened in
June, 2014. In a subsequent meeting, on July 7, 2014, the Operations Committee expressed support to
include the Townehouse Tavern at 206 Elgin and Frank’s Delicatessen at 112 Durham street in the
Downtown Patio Pilot Program. Both businesses did not build their respective full sidewalk patios in 2014.
 

Purpose:

This report discusses the Downtown Sudbury BIA's request to change the status of the full sidewalk patio
program from a pilot to a permanent program. The report also discusses the BIA's request to implement an
incremental fee program for the full sidewalk patios.

 Discussion:

On April 9, 2015, the Downtown Sudbury BIA Board passed the following resolution:

 "15-11

WHEREAS the extended sidewalk patio 'Pilot Project' was very successful in 2014, generating very positive
feedback from the public, businesses and media, including the
need for more of this type of patio, including from a number of Downtown
Sudbury BIA members;

AND WHEREAS this project fits with the philosophy and goals of the Downtown Master Plan ... to transform
the core into an active, safe and diverse destination for
people, businesses, not-for-profits, agencies and new investments in all
forms';

BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED THAT the City be requested to eliminate the 'Pilot' designation and to
make the extended patio program permanent;

AND FURTHER THAT this be done in conjunction with a resolution to aggressively seek better parking
solutions in the downtown."

The BIA staff canvassed downtown merchants for their thoughts and suggestions on the full sidewalk
patio program. Responses to the member survey were generally very positive. For example, 89% of the 9
respondents viewed the addition of the full sidewalk patio pilot as positive.  

Analysis 



From Pilot to Permanent Program

Existing sidewalk cafés are regulated under By-Law 2011-218  (A By-law of the City of Greater Sudbury to
Regulate Road Occupancy Including Road Cuts, Temporary Closures and Sidewalk Cafes). Under this
by-law, applicants are required to submit sketches of the proposal and to demonstrate insurance coverage.
The By-law also establishes the permitting regime, enforcement, the term of sidewalk cafés (May 1 to
September 30), and the collection of fees (via the City’s Miscellaneous User Fees By-Law).

City staff supports the concept of the full sidewalk patio subject to the following considerations:

that applicants for a full sidewalk patio be required to submit a design of the alternate pedestrian
walkway. The design shall be prepared, signed and sealed by a professional structural engineer; 
that the alternative pedestrian walkway be at least 2.4 metres in width to allow for regular sidewalk
maintenance (e.g. sweeping); 
that full sidewalk patios not be permitted on Elm Street;
that the term of operations be changed from from “May 1 to September 30” to “May 1 to October 15”.

Such an amendment would enjoy the full framework of the existing by-law and would not further burden the
City with new regulation (e.g. the creation of a new, separate by-law). Indeed, the proposed
amendment would establish a few extra requirements where and when a sidewalk café proposes to occupy
the full width of the sidewalk.

The full sidewalk patio pilot program has generated positive reviews and has added to the vitality of the
Downtown. The City has not received any complaints with regards to safety, cleanliness, noise, etc,
associated with the patio experience in 2014.

The full sidewalk patio program is consistent with the broad goals of the official plan, and with the vision
outlined in the Downtown Master Plan and Action Strategy.  
An amendment to By-law 2011-218 to enable full sidewalk patios is recommended by City staff.            

Fees

The BIA further requested (April 9, 2015 correspondence) that "all fees (except for the Road Occupancy
Permit fee) continue to be waived to allow applicants to recoup some of their significant investment and that
a gradual escalating payment fee structure be considered thereafter."

Fees associated with By-law 2011-218 (A By-law of the City of Greater Sudbury to Regulate Road
Occupancy Including Road Cuts, Temporary Closures and Sidewalk Cafes) include, but are not limited
to, the cost of the road occupancy permit ($36) and the sidewalk lease rate ($1.50 per m 2 per month). The
cost of parking spaces is another fee associated with the full sidewalk patio. For example, the patio at 63
Cedar occupied two parking spaces. The cost of occupying one parking space for road occupancy purposes
is $13/day. The City's revenue for one parking space during the 2015 patio season would be $1,560
(calculated at $13/day for 120 days - May 1 to October 15, 2015 - excluding weekends).    

The Downtown BIA has suggested a "gradual escalating payment fee structure" be implemented for the full
sidewalk patio program. City staff have no objection to this proposal. The City could forego revenues from
associated fees and parking from either a business specific perspective, or from a program specific
perspective. Staff recommend waiving fees from a business perspective over a four-year period.   

Under this proposal, the City would waive all fees in the first year of the business' full sidewalk patio project,
save and except any applicable fees associated with CGS Building Services. The City would then
waive 75% of the fees in year two, 50% of the fees in year three and 25% of the fees in year four.   

 



Summary and Recommendation:

The City should direct staff to amend By-Law 2011-218 to provide for full sidewalk patios, and to implement
a gradual fee structure, on the terms set out in this report. Doing so would be consistent with the vision of
the Downtown Master Plan and goals of the City’s official plan. 

 

  










